
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

MINUTES

TUESDAY

DECEMBER 12, 2023
7:00 P.M.
The Regular Council Meeting of the Eastlake City Council was held at Eastlake City Hall, 35150 Lakeshore Boulevard.  The Meeting was called to order by Council President Spotton at approximately 7:06 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
ATTENDEES
All members of Council in attendance.
Those attending from the Administration were Fire Chief Whittington, CBO Dave Menn, Finance Director Schindel, City Engineer Tom Gwydir, Police Chief Reik, and Law Director Klammer. All others were absent and excused. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Regular Council Meeting Agenda – December 12, 2022.
MOTION:  Mr. Kasunick moved to approve the Agenda for December 12, 2022.  Mr. Overstreet second.
ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous. 
Motion carried.  Agenda approved.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
MOTION: Mr. Semick motioned to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of November 15, 2023. Mr. Meyers second.
ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous with the exception of Ms. Krajnyak who ABSTAINED. Motion carried. Minutes approved.

MOTION: Mr. Semick motioned to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of November 28, 2023. Mr. Overstreet second.
ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous with the exception of Ms. Krajnyak who ABSTAINED. Motion carried. Minutes approved.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT
Meetings Scheduled
Council President Spotton stated that the next Council-as-a-Whole Committee Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, December 26, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. The Regular Council meeting will be convened immediately following the adjournment of the Council-as-a-Whole Committee meeting. 
MOTIONS
COMMUNICATIONS & PETITIONS:
COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
Below is a synopsis of the Finance Committee Meeting that took place immediately before this Council meeting. This is word-for-word from the Finance Committee Meeting Minutes. There were no additional Committee Reports. This meeting was led by Councilman Kasunick.
FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING 12/12/23 6:30 p.m. NOTES

Mr. Spotton says the reason he asked for this meeting is to be fully transparent to the public for what they are looking to do on a possible, he repeats possible project. This is to see the viability of the buildings and to be able to support the police and fire departments. The buildings are very old and are probably outside industry standards. This is a project that likely wouldn’t look for funding for 3-5 years and wouldn’t be done for 7ish years. This is way down the road. He called this to see if everyone wants this to stay on the agenda or not.

Ms. Krajnyak says that when CT was here and they were talking she asked about a timeline. They said that it would get to them. She said CT made it sound that once it is on the ballot, they’re moving forward.

Mr. Spotton said that the study is likely to take a year.

Chief Whittington said that the timeframe was with the belief that it likely won’t pass the first time on the ballot. He says that the fire department was built in 1958. He has been the chief 16 years. Each year, there are projects that are done to be kept up to standard. Each year they turn their projects into Carol Ann or the Mayor. The last discussions they had were how much more money do they spend on this building. The big floor is coming up. The sewers will have to be pulled up. The roofs leak. They have to keep IT stuff in a separate part of the building so as not to expose those items to the damage. They started talking to CT about this project. Many are exposed to these types of things, you sit in a room with a bunch of people and you start throwing ideas out. Do we build where we currently are? Do we buy land? You think as a group. When CT presented, it was just the start of a conversation about options. He feels that from his point of view, he is reading that we are spending 30 million for this and there are conflicts of interest. He doesn’t know how we got ahead of ourselves. He believes that we are following the correct form of direction how to present this. Levies do not pass easily in this city. We know that we may have to go several times to the public for this. The timeline is increased to get everyone on the same page and he knows that it does not happen easily. There is misinformation out there, he doesn’t know if that was intentional or not. If we have to go to the public and we can’t agree ourselves, the project is already undermined. Someone needs to decide if we need to move forward or not. We have a lot more challenges now because we have put ourselves forward that we are divided as a group. Someone has presented that this project is not being done transparently. That building is not up to standards and we make a lot of shortcuts especially when it comes to cancer stuff. Cancer is important to firefighters. Most departments have separate rooms for stuff. He brought it to the Mayor and Carol Ann from a genuine place. There are a lot more challenges to this than anyone expected to have. When they talked to CT they felt like they followed the steps. A lot of cities, when they do projects with their buildings, they usually see if they use their existing land or buildings. None of us presented that we had that answer and CT was giving you that broad idea. Even if we move forward, there are challenges now that we did not have when we first presented.

Ms. Krajnyak says she can only speak for herself here, but when we came into the Council meeting we did not even know that CT was going to be here. This was not discussed with us and we did not have a finance meeting before to chew the fat and ask questions. She noticed that in the concept of what they presented they said 50 officers in the police department and the charter doesn’t allow for that many. She has an issue with two issues in the same Resolution. Her brother is a retired fireman and she agrees with Chief Whittington that there needs to be a new fire department. Why haven’t plans for this been started 8-9 years ago? If a Safety Center was something you needed, it could have been worked on then. People are putting things on social media. Also if there are going to be 50 officers that requires a Charter change.

Chief Whittington says accurate information on social media is a lot different than misinformation. He says, even for her, when you have the concept of 50 officers, that is something in the future just for the ability.

Ms. Krajnyak says that that was just a question she had in her head.

Chief Whittington said that she said there would be a Charter change to increase staffing and this was not anything that they ever mentioned. That was not what the discussion was. Why would we not build a building to be expansive? He did not ask anyone for 20 more officers.

Ms. Krajnyak says that when she reads something the way it is and see what the Charter says she has questions. Another question, they’ve had a shaft but no elevator. Put in one to be ADA accessible. 

Chief Whittington says there is no plan to be presented to her yet. They cannot mull that over until there is a plan. 

Ms. Krajnyak says that she understands what CT presented is not a site plan.

Chief Whittington says there is no plan, just conceptual ideas and there was a lot thrown on the table. He feels that she wants a plan and they are asking to do a plan. He cannot say that putting an elevator in solves the problem. What she wants is what he is asking you to do. All the City has said is Council can we have the money to get a plan. 

Ms. Krajnyak says that we have constituents to report to. Now they know what to tell them to get them involved. Do you know how many people reached out to her about this topic?

Chief Whittington says that is because they were not getting the right information. People that reached out to him said 30 million and that is not what is going on. The information on social media is completely incorrect. They are just asking to go to step two. They only want a development plan.

Mr. Kasunick says that the plan is still perfectly okay. $200,000 sounds like a lot but when you’re involving high level professionals you are paying for that expertise that they have. There is a lot to look into and analyze. His hope is that if they proceed with such a plan that it would have a bunch of different contingencies covered. He does not know if people would vote for a levy. He hopes that when the report comes back it won’t just say that you need to build new facilities. His hope would be that they would do things based off the likely budget and how we can improve that. A levy will be a very tough sell. 

Mr. Meyers says that he wants to touch on the comment about misinformation. He had someone that reached out to him about the social media information. Something about everyone’s property taxes being increased. He wants to put it on the record that the county is the only one who can do that, not them. Even when they were in fiscal emergency, they did not raise taxes. We have a track record of not raising people’s taxes.

Chief Whittington says that allegedly they are already building a 30-million-dollar complex. He appreciates that however the study comes back, they have to get tax payer support. President Spotton spoke about the timeline. Nothing happens tomorrow. If we all decide to go forward with this and have to go to the voters, it might take several renditions.

Chief Reik says he was pleasantly surprised by Willoughby’s station that they got as it passed almost 3-1. He does not think we will have that same initial success. He jokes that if it was just a fire complex they may have better luck than police and fire. They’re at the point where the roofer doesn’t even want to come out any more. He says the range is like the 1950s and they are making due. What he has noticed from this community, he believes people look for reasons not to vote for levies. They bring up the stadium. Whenever we do not come out together, it’ll be another voter who does not understand. People are just looking for something to teeter to the other side to not vote for something. The police station was built in 74. Ten years from now most of us will be gone and they’ll be saying oh you should have done this then. He knew that this would never be a station he would be a part of. Throwing bad money after it is not going to get them ahead at any time. 

Mr. Spotton says that what are we looking at “in a crystal ball” of what the jail and fire station will look like in 10 years? How does that go forward?

Chief Whittington says that when they sat with CT the people that they dealt with had a very specific knowledge base of what requirements buildings need, not even just ADA, but others. Concord things that had to be put in their new fire house are crazy. 

Mr. Spotton says that there are things from 57 that they didn’t even think about.

Chief Whittington says absolutely. He is with Chief Reik. He likely won’t see this come to fruition, but his responsibility here is to make sure it’s a good place and a safe place for everyone. 

Ms. Krajnyak says that a couple of her concerns that were important to her are the 70 and 70 bill that is in the house now. The City will take a hit on this if it passes. Our property taxes will be going up. A new jail is being built in the county. They have a state-of-the-art range being built. Our tax dollars are already being put into this. She is looking out for her constituents down the road. Obviously, she feels that a fire department is extremely important and she would be inclined to say do one station at a time. Can police be expanded? These are all things she has questions about before going and voting on something.

Mr. Kasunick asks if there is anyone who wishes to speak that cannot wait until the next meeting since we are about out of time?

No one wishes to.

Mr. Kasunick says this matter will stay on the agenda but his personal preference would be that it should go to three readings.
The Finance Committee Meeting was adjourned at 6:59 p.m.
RECOGNITION OF THE PUBLIC:  1/2 hour, 3-minutes per person
Ms. Heather Freeman thanks Dave Menn on record for answering some questions for her. She feels they probably do deserve new stations but her concerns are that the contract the mayor is supposed to sign has a stated budget for 18-20 million. She understands that CT is doing pretty much all the work on this and why are we using the same consultant? It seems like we need to be having a mutual party to be working with the needs study, This might be a building that is too big. Look at City hall, you’re leasing space because you already don’t need all this room.

No one else was signed up to speak. 
LEGISLATION PROPOSED:
12-12-(01)

ORDINANCE NO.: _______________
Requested by: Finance Director Schindel
Sponsored by: Finance Committee
An Ordinance to reappropriate for the expenses of the City of Eastlake, State of Ohio, for the period beginning January 1, 20​​23 and ending December 31, 2023, and declaring an emergency.
MOTION: Mr. Semick moved to suspend the rules requiring separate readings and readings in full. Ms. Schmidt second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.
MOTION:  Mr. Semick to adopt.  Ms. Schmidt second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.

Motion carried. Legislation is adopted as Resolution No.: 2023-106
12-12-(02)


RESOLUTION NO.: ____________
Requested by: Administration

        Sponsored by: Council
A Resolution authorizing the Mayor and Director of Finance to accept a donation of Two Thousand Dollars ($2,000.00) from Gould for the Community Christmas Program, and declaring an emergency. 
MOTION: Ms. Krajnyak moved to suspend the rules requiring separate readings and readings in full. Mr. Overstreet second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.
MOTION:  Ms. Krajnyak to adopt.  Mr. Overstreet second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.

Motion carried. Legislation is adopted as Resolution No.: 2023-107
12-12-(03) 

RESOLUTION NO.: _______________






Requested by: Administration






Sponsored by: Council
A Resolution authorizing the Mayor and Director of Finance to accept and to enter into a contract for the receipt of Lake County Senior Levy Funds for a total of One Hundred Thirty-Nine Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($139,500), and declaring an emergency.

MOTION: Mr. Meyers moved to suspend the rules requiring separate readings and readings in full. Mr. Semick second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.
MOTION:  Mr. Meyers to adopt.  Mr. Semick second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.

Motion carried. Legislation is adopted as Resolution No.: 2023-108
12-12-(04)

RESOLUTION NO.: _______________

Requested by: Mayor Dennis Morley

Sponsored by: Administration

A Resolution declaring it necessary and determining to proceed with acquiring, constructing, installing, equipping, improving, maintaining and repairing improvements necessary for making improvements to abate erosion along properties within the city included within the Lake Communities Shoreline Special Improvement District, together with all necessary appurtenances thereto, and declaring an emergency.

MOTION: Mr. Overstreet moved to suspend the rules requiring separate readings and readings in full. Ms. Schmidt second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.
MOTION:  Mr. Overstreet to adopt.  Ms. Schmidt second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.

Motion carried. Legislation is adopted as Resolution No.: 2023-109
12-12-(05)

ORDINANCE NO.: _______________

Requested by: Mayor Dennis Morley

Sponsored by: Administration

An Ordinance levying special assessments for acquiring, constructing, installing, equipping, improving, maintaining and repairing improvements necessary for making improvements to abate erosion along properties within the city included within the Lake Communities Shoreline Special Improvement District, together with all necessary appurtenances thereto, and declaring an emergency.
MOTION: Ms. Krajnyak moved to suspend the rules requiring separate readings and readings in full. Mr. Overstreet second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.
MOTION:  Ms. Krajnyak to adopt.  Mr. Overstreet second.

ROLL CALL: Yeas unanimous.

Motion carried. Legislation is adopted as Resolution No.: 2023-110
LEGISLATION PENDING:

ALL THREE ITEMS WERE MOVED FORWARD TO THIRD READING
11-28-(06)

ORDINANCE NO.: _______________

Requested by: Administration

Sponsored by: Council

A Resolution authorizing and directing the Mayor and Director of Finance to enter into a Contract with CT Consultants for the Fire Station Existing Conditions & Concept Study for a total amount of Ninety-Nine Thousand Dollars ($99,000.00), and declaring an emergency. 
11-28-(07)

ORDINANCE NO.: _______________

Requested by: Administration

Sponsored by: Council

A Resolution authorizing and directing the Mayor and Director of Finance to enter into a Contract with CT Consultants for the Police Station Existing Conditions & Concept Study for a total amount of Ninety-Nine Thousand Dollars ($99,000.00), and declaring an emergency. 

11-28-(09)






ORDINANCE NO.: 









Requested by: Council






Sponsored by: Administration

An Ordinance to provide for an election on the adoption of a proposed amendment of Article II, Section 1, and Section 2 of the Charter of the City of Eastlake, and declaring an emergency.

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:
Chief Whittington appreciates the invite to the Finance meeting to let him have his say on that. No formal report.

No questions.

Chief Reik says their three hires are in the process of getting trained. All three have experience at other agencies. So far so good. Hopefully another one in January going to the academy. Test scheduled for lieutenant. Chief’s test will be sometime next July. Trying to keep everything in motion. As far as the building again, we have been able to give some input and hopefully they will be able to come up with something they agree with and move on.

No questions.

CBO Dave Menn wishes everyone a happy holiday.

No questions.

Service Director Kostelnik wishes everyone a Merry Christmas. Other than that, no formal report.

No questions.

City Engineer Gwydir says work on Waverly will be a wrap end of the week. Grass worked on Thursday and Friday and they will be back in the spring since it will not grow. Thanks to Mr. Kostelnik and First Energy for power for the spray park. 

Ms. Krajnyak says that they have been doing a great job with Waverly. Smooth ride in her opinion.

No additional questions.

Finance Director Schindel has no report.

No questions.

Law Director Klammer says that he wants to make a comment to give some perspective on public records requests and how they are handled in the City. There is not a full time record custodian in the City. Carol Ann does this among many other things. Of late, the Clerk of Council has been fielding a large number of public records requests. Over the last 4 weeks we have had two specific people making nearly 20 requests in the last 4 weeks. Some have 10-20 items in each one. In times they are sent on the holidays, sent to Alyssa after hours and on weekends. There was one sent in the middle of the night and when it was not addressed soon enough, it was followed up the next morning. We are posting online and that will satisfy many of the records requests. Her duty is for a reasonable amount of time and has to go through the law firm also. We have humble residents and humble employees. Sometimes the access that we give directly to the employees make them think that they can demand things. Alyssa is a part time employee. The burden on Alyssa has become immense. You are entitled to do the public records requests of course, but please be mindful of her when you make these requests. 

No questions.
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:24 p.m.
th
___________________________________
DAVE SPOTTON, COUNCIL PRESIDENT

APPROVED: ______________________
ATTEST: _____________________________________
ALYSSA MORAN, CLERK OF COUNCIL
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